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Rolando Events  

Rolando Night Out | Thursday, August 27 | Yogurtland (6165 El Cajon Blvd.) | Beginning at 6:30 p.m.  
RCC Community Meeting  (no meeting in August) | Tuesday, September 15 | Clay Elementary (6506 Solita Ave.) 

Meet Clay Elementaryôs new principal Dr. Tina Rosari and your new RCC 2016 Leadership Team. 
Gather at 6:30 p.m. Meeting begins at 7. 

Rolando Night Out  | Thursday, September 24 | Garden Kitchen (4204 Rolando Blvd.) | Beginning at 6:30 p.m.  

     Is a student housing complex a multifamily 
dwelling?  Reasonable people can easily identify the 
difference.  The Rolando Community Council (RCC), 
the Eastern Area Communities Planning Committee 
(EACPC), and the College Area Community Council 
(CACC) know they are not the same product.   
     But the City of San Diego continues to maintain 
that a student housing complex such as BLVD63 is a 
multifamily dwelling.  And any developer with a 
parcel zoned for multifamily use knows it can be 
covered with a high-density student complex by 
right, without challenge.  
     Over the past months, an ad-hoc committee of 
representatives from RCC, EACPC, and CACC has 
provided extensive research to the City 
demonstrating how other cities have successfully 
made the distinction.  This research further shows 
that the distinction has survived court challenges, in 
one case all the way up to the Supreme Court.   It 
also demonstrates that developers, lenders and real 
estate investment funds do make distinctions 
between multi -family and student housing products.  
     Yet despite strong support from City Council 
Representative Marti Emeraldôs office over these 
many months, San Diego officials indicate that they 
do not have the ability (or is it will?) to change 
municipal codes to make the distinction.   
     Is this failure important?  You tell us.  There are  

Continued on page 4... 

APARTMENTS ? DORMS ? 
By Jan Hintzman  

OUTSTANDING  ROLANDO  YOUTH :  
OLLIE  SHIRLEY  

     Rolando Has a New Eagle Scout!  The Rolando 
Community Council periodically recognizes 
outstanding young people in our community. In this 
issue, RCC honors Ollie Shirley, our new Eagle Scout, 
as Outstanding Rolando Youth. 
     Ollie is a 16-year-old life -long resident of Rolando. 
He recently attained the rank of Eagle Scout in Troop 
51 of St. Martin of Tours Catholic Church. He serves 
as junior assistant scoutmaster of the troop.  He has 
been named a Brotherhood member of the Order of 

Continued on page 4...  

Making Birds a Home --Ollie Shirley checks one of the nest boxes 
for small birds that he built and installed at Mission Trails Park.  
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ROLANDO  ROARING  I NTO  2016!  
By RCC President Jordan Marks  

     Rolando is the gem of San Diego. We have a tremendous 
revitalization taking place within the community with 
neighbors remodeling, new businesses and delicious 
restaurants opening up, and new neighbors. With the new 
energy, we all love Rolando because of its historic look, classic 
homes, and the timeless feeling of a real neighborhood that we 
can walk safely. 
     It is my honor that you entrusted me to help continue 
keeping Rolando beautiful and with the opportunity to 
continue sustaining Rolandoôs honored traditions of 
maintaining our hallmark lamp posts, unique catwalks, the 
Annual Rolando Street Fair (20th year!), the Rolando Book 
Sale, BOO! Parade, giving Rolando a voice at city hall, and 
much more! 
     We are blessed with an amazing team of community 
volunteers who give to make Rolando great. Please join us 
with your time, energy, and innovation to keep Rolando 
Roaring for the next generation. 
     Please know I am here for you as a neighbor and friend.  My cell phone number is (760) 809-4700 and e-
mail is jzmarks@gmail.com, but as a newlywed, my wife says no calls past 10:00 p.m. I look forward to 
meeting you (RCC community meetings are the third Tuesday each month) and getting to know you on a 
more personal level.  So letôs get to work and have another banner year demonstrating why we are all proud to 
call Rolando home! 

Newly elected RCC President Jordan Marks with his 
wife Eva  

     The Clay Park Subcommittee of the Colina 
del Sol Recreation Council, including Rolando 
residents Denise Armijo (Chair) and David 
Clarke, met June 17 to review and discuss a 
sketch of proposed hardscape improvements 
to the park.   
     Members are pursuing cost estimates for 
the proposed improvements to determine 
feasibility, identify possible additional 
improvements, and/or pursue possible 
donations to make up any shortfalls in the 
$150,000 budget.   
     The group meets the third Wednesday of 
even-numbered months at 6:30 p.m. at Colina 
del Sol Recreation Center, 5319 Orange 
Avenue.  The public is welcome and 
encouraged to attend meetings. 

PLANNING  FOR  CLAY  PARK  I MPROVEMENTS  
By Denise Armijo  
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     Ro lando Communi ty 
Council (RCC) invites you to 
Rolando Nights Out.  This is a 
chance to gather with friends 
and neighbors and explore 
interesting neighborhood 
options.  Local businesses are 
a vital part of our community 
and  RCC encourages 
neighbors to support them.  

¶ Thursday, August 27, YOGURTLAND , 6165 
El Cajon Blvd, beginning at 6:30 p.m.  

¶ Thursday, September 24, GARDEN 
KITCHEN , 4204 Rolando Blvd, beginning at 
6:30 p.m. 

ñApartments? Dorms?ò 
Continued from cover  
 
other large parcels ready for development nearby (in 
the 5000 block of College Avenue and in the 6000 
and 6200 blocks of El Cajon Blvd) where developers 
currently have free-range to recreate BLVD63 -- by 
right, ignoring community input and the Cityôs own 
community planning principles.   
     Neighbors need a voice in such community-
changing projects.  To achieve this, meaningful 
action from the city is required.  The RCC BLVD63 
Action Team will continue to develop strategies to 
effect needed change.  Polite reasoned requests will 
likely need to be amplified by continued grass roots 
action.  BAT will keep Rolando updated at RCC 
meetings.   

ñOllie Shirleyò 
Continued from cover  
 
the Arrow, an honor society of Boy Scouts who are  
chosen by their peers for best upholding the spirit, 
principals, and ideals of scouting. 
     Ollie is a sophomore in the Engineering Academy 
at Patrick Henry High School, where he studies 
mechanical, electrical, civil and computer 
engineering, and is a member of the lacrosse team.  
A player for Rolando Little League for seven years, 
he was chosen for the 2010 All Star Team. 
     Ollie takes pride in serving Rolando. He has 
volunteered his time and services for the Rolando  
Library and the Rolando Street Fair. He has done 
soil erosion and water conservation projects for Clay 
Park and helped with crime prevention in Rolando 
by organizing a Neighborhood Watch program with 
his neighbors.  
     Ollie, an avid outdoorsman and naturalist, 
constructed and installed twelve small bird nest 
boxes for Mission Trails Regional Park, benefiting 
House Wrens, Ash-Throated Flycatchers, Bewick's 
Wrens, Tree Swallows, Western Bluebirds and 
House Finches. For his contribution, he received a 
certificate of appreciation from the San Diego Parks 
and Recreation Department. 
     Congratulations, Ollie! Well done!  
 
If anyone would like to offer a candidate for future 
consideration as Outstanding Rolando Youth, 
p l e a s e  e m a i l  y o u r  s u g g e s t i o n  t o 
renesheldon@yahoo.com. Thank you!  

WANTED: Y OU !  
     Help us keep Rolando peaceful, friendly, and 
thriving. Become an RCC member at 
www.RolandoCC.org and come to any of the events 
listed in the box at the bottom of the first page of 
this newsletter. 
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      Garden Kitchen , a new restaurant on Rolando Blvd. at University is just what many Rolando neighbors 
have been longing for ï ñfrom scratchò fresh food in a patio garden setting.  Owners Coral and Russ Strong 
have brought their love of food and their aspirations to create exceptional dining experiences to Rolando.   
http://gardenkitchensd.com   (619) 431-5755.  Welcome Coral and Russ! 
     The Clockwork Coffee Shoppe  is the place to go for fresh roasted coffee beans, great home-made 
specialties from sweets to sandwiches, and charming clock-themed decor.  Located at the North-East corner 
of College and El Cajon Blvd., they open at 6 a.m. for early risers and serve their full menu all day long. http://
clockworkcoffeeshoppe.com  (619) 230-5727  Donôt miss this one! 
     Montezuma Avenue Beautification.   As an introduction to the College Area and Rolando, the gunnite-
covered slope along the south side of Montezuma Avenue near SDSU is far less than attractive.  College Area 
resident Ian Stenehjem has initiated a project to tackle the problem.  He elicited help from the SDSU 
Environmental Graphic Arts department and the College Area Community Council (CACC).  A class design 
competition ensued; subsequently, CACC approved the selected project.  Next steps are securing permissions 
from property owners and working out the many details of cost and implementation.  Weôre hoping this 
project will be realized.  Good work, College Area! 
     The College Area Farmers Market is no more!   Due to lack of community support, the Market has 
decided to close.  In a vicious cycle, it was unable to attract enough business to entice new vendors; the 
limited number of vendors discouraged local attendance.  We are sad to see them go. 
     Car break -ins and thefts.   Several neighborhoods in Rolando have had cars and items in cars and 
garages stolen this summer.  This is a reminder to keep cars locked, remove tempting items from view, and 
secure all household windows and doors.  Reporting incidents to the non-emergency police number (619) 531-
2000 is important to increase our chances of stepped-up local patrolling.  

COMINGS  & G OINGS  
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     Valerie Voss , Henry Clay Elementary School principal for many 
years, has retired.  Valerie inspired teachers and students to reach 
higher, do their best, care for each other and have fun.   
     Believing that music, drama and art were integral to intellectual 
development and personal growth, she directed resources, often 
supplemented by contributions she helped secure from community 
and arts groups, to each area.  Her enthusiasm and sympathetic 
interest in the progress of pupils encouraged parents and community 
members to take active roles in the learning process, whether at home 
or by assisting in classrooms.  
     Visitors to Clay could hear students, from kindergarten to fifth 
grade, singing in chorus and practicing their parts in plays.  Student 
art work brightens walls and windows.  Passersby on Solita Avenue 
and visitors marvel at the sparkling mosaic mural proudly proclaiming, "I am Clay," fashioned last year by 
every pupil and art teacher Cristina Snell at the urging of Principal Voss, who wished to enhance the school's 
identity and make a gift to Rolando.  If all goes well, a second mural constructed by pupils under Snell's 
direction, this one with an oceanographic theme and made of plastic bottle caps, will be installed on the 
school wall facing the playground.   
     Valerie Voss invited RCC to use the school auditorium for RCC meetings and its grounds for our summer 
picnics. We will miss her energy and commitment to the community and to Clay students.  We wish her well. 

PRINCIPAL  OF CLAY  SCHOOL  RETIRES   
By Aimee Lee Cheek 
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